DELIVERY NOTIFICATION SYSTEM USING WEB BASED

FATIN NAJIBAH BT RADUAN CA09100

FACULTY OF COMPUTER SYSTEMS & SOFTWARE ENGINEERING UNIVERSITI MALAYSIA PAHANG

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I want to praise to Allah Almighty for giving me strength to complete the project and documentation for the Final Year Project throughout this semester. Secondly, I want to express my deep sense of gratitude to my family members, for giving me moral support, inspires, financial and encouragements throughout completing the entire thesis. Apart from the efforts of myself, I would like to gratefully acknowledge the enthusiastic supervision of Mr Imran Edzerieq, my supervisor, for his valuable guidance, support and encouragement during this project's completion. Not to forget, I would like to extend my sincere thanks to all friends who kindly help and guide me in completing this project. Developing a system is not an easy thing for me. A lot of challenges and lessons need to go through until the system is perfectly done. Therefore, without these people who keep support and willingly give excellent thoughts and ideas, I am not sure I can develop this system smoothly. Last but not least, I want to thank everyone who had involved either directly or not throughout the completion of the Delivery Notification System. Thank you.

ABSTRACT

Delivery Notification System is designed to enhanced the current system that already exist in Kolej Kediaman 1(KK1) in Universiti Malaysia Pahang by implementing a notification of incoming parcel/mail to the students' e-mail as well as to improve the management of mailing at the KK1 office. This system is developed by using web based technique where all the programming and data store are using Hypertext Preprocessor (PHP) and MySql respectively. Besides, barcode technology is applied which could enhance the security level of the system. The results of this implementation are the students of KK1 will get an e-mail notification when their parcel/mail is arrived at the university thus the problem of time wasting for unnecessary checking for the parcel that has not arrived has been solved. Furthermore, the management of the mailing system at the KK1 can be improve the existing mailing system in UMP and hope that the system could be enhanced in the future.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| CHAPTER | | PAGE | |
|---------|------|---|-----|
| | ACK | i | |
| | ABST | ГКАСТ | ii |
| | TABI | LE OF CONTENTS | iii |
| | | | |
| 1 | INTF | | |
| | 1.0 | Background | 1 |
| | 1.1 | Problem Statement | 1 |
| | 1.2 | Objectives | 2 |
| | 1.3 | Scope | 2 |
| | 1.4 | Thesis Organization | 2 |
| | 1.5 | Conclusion | 3 |
| | | | |
| 2 | LITE | CRATURE REVIEW | |
| | 2.0 | Introduction | 4 |
| | 2.1 | Malaysia Postal Service History | 4 |
| | 2.2 | Web Based Application | 5 |
| | 2.3 | Advantages of using web based application | 6 |
| | 2.4 | E-mail as Connecting Mechanism | 6 |
| | 2.5 | The Technology of Barcodes | 7 |
| | 2.6 | Comparisons to the Existing Similar System | 8 |
| | | 2.6.1 NFC Enabled Smart Postal System | 8 |
| | | 2.6.2 Development of Integrated E-Parcel Management | 11 |
| | | System with GSM Network | |
| | | 2.6.3 The current mailing system in UMP | 13 |

3 METHODOLOGY

4

| 3.1 | Introdu | uction | 14 | | |
|-----|----------|---------------------------|-------|--|--|
| 3.2 | Justific | cation of Choosing SDLC | 16 | | |
| 3.2 | The Fl | The Flow of the System | | | |
| | 3.2.1 | Planning | 16 | | |
| | 3.2.2 | Analysis | 17 | | |
| | 3.2.3 | Design | 18 | | |
| | | 3.2.3.1 System Flowchart | 18-21 | | |
| | | 3.2.3.2 Data Flow Diagram | 22 | | |
| | | 3.2.3.3 System Interface | 23-24 | | |
| | | 3.2.3.4 system Structure | 24 | | |
| | 3.2.4 | Implementation | 25 | | |
| | 3.2.5 | Testing | 25 | | |
| | 3.2.6 | Maintenance | 25 | | |
| 3.3 | Project | Requirements | 26 | | |
| | 3.3.1 | Hardware Requirements | 26 | | |
| | 3.3.2 | Software Requirements | 26 | | |
| IMP | LEMEN | FATION AND TESTING | | | |
| 4.0 | Introdu | ction | 27 | | |
| 4.1 | The Imp | plementation of DNS | 27 | | |
| | 4.1.1 | Database Design | 28 | | |
| | 4.1.2 | Interface Design | 29-38 | | |
| 4.2 | Progran | nming Structure (Coding) | 39 | | |
| | 4.2.1 | Sending E-mail | 39 | | |
| | 4.2.2 | Barcode Coding | 40 | | |
| 4.3 | Testing | | 40 | | |
| | 4.3.1 | Test Case | 40-53 | | |

5

6

RESULT AND DISCUSSION

| 5.0 | Introduction | | | | | | |
|------|-----------------|---|-------|--|--|--|--|
| 5.1 | Analysis Result | | | | | | |
| 5.2 | Constraints | | | | | | |
| | 5.2.1 | Programming Language Constraint | 55 | | | | |
| | 5.2.1 | Device Constraint | 55 | | | | |
| 5.3 | Compar | ison of Critical Analysis DNS with Existing Mailing | 46-57 | | | | |
| | System | | 57 | | | | |
| 5.4 | Future E | Enhancement | 58 | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| CON | CLUSIO | Ν | 59 | | | | |
| REF | ERENCE | S | 60 | | | | |
| APPI | ENDICES | 5 | 61 | | | | |

LIST OF TABLES

| TABLE NO. | TITLE | PAGE |
|-----------|---|------|
| 1 | Comparison between the Existing Systems | 13 |
| 2 | Software Requirements | 26 |
| 3 | Hardware Requirements | 26 |
| 4 | Test Case for Admin | 41 |
| 5 | Test Case for Staff | 47 |
| 6 | Test Case for Students | 52 |

LIST OF FIGURES

| FIGURE NO. | TITLE | PAGE | | | | |
|------------|--|------|--|--|--|--|
| 1 | The example of barcodes | 7 | | | | |
| 2 | The barcode scanner | 8 | | | | |
| 3 | The Smart System Architecture9 | | | | | |
| 4 | Mobile Application Building Blocks9 | | | | | |
| 5 | The system flow of mobile application | 10 | | | | |
| 6 | The architecture of Integrated E-Parcel Management System with | 11 | | | | |
| | GSM Network | | | | | |
| 7 | a) Parcel record upon arriving | 12 | | | | |
| | b) Interface of parcel collection | 12 | | | | |
| 8 | Phases in System Development Life Cycle (SDLC) | 15 | | | | |
| 9 | The flowchart for the current system in KK1 | 18 | | | | |
| 10 | The flowchart for admin in Delivery Notification System | | | | | |
| 11 | The flowchart for staff in Delivery Notification System | | | | | |
| 12 | The flowchart for student in Delivery Notification System | | | | | |
| 13 | Data Flow Diagram for Delivery Notification System | 22 | | | | |
| 14 | Interface of staff registration form | 23 | | | | |
| 15 | Interface of admin update form | 24 | | | | |
| 16 | The system structure | 24 | | | | |
| 17 | The table for student in the database | 28 | | | | |
| 18 | The table for admin/staff in the database | 28 | | | | |
| 19 | The table for parcel in the database | 28 | | | | |
| 20 | Login Form | 29 | | | | |
| 21 | User Page | 30 | | | | |
| 22 | List Student Page | 30 | | | | |
| 23 | Add Student Form | 31 | | | | |
| 24 | Add Student Success | 31 | | | | |
| 25 | Update Student Form | 32 | | | | |
| 26 | Delete Student Form | 32 | | | | |
| 27 | List staff and admin | 33 | | | | |

| 28 | Add new user form | 33 |
|----|---|----|
| 29 | List staff and admin successfully added | 34 |
| 30 | List Parcel/Mail Page | 34 |
| 31 | Search student by ID | 35 |
| 32 | The parcel information form | 35 |
| 33 | The parcel information display | 36 |
| 34 | The search parcel page | 36 |
| 35 | The report page | 37 |
| 36 | The parcel's daily report | 38 |
| 37 | The profile page | 38 |

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

1.0 Background

Delivery Notification System (DNS) is a system used in Residential College's office in University Malaysia Pahang that manages the mailing system. This system enables the students to get the notifications when their mail or parcel is arrived to university address via their e-mail. This system provides advantages to the users as the problem of time wasting for the mail/parcel that has not arrived as the students has to go to the residence college's office besides the management can be improved.

1.1 Problem Statement

Nowadays, the students who want to collect their mail or parcel need to go to the Residential College's office to check whether their mail or parcel has arrived or not. The problem of time wasting spent for unnecessary check is arise when the mail or parcel has not arrived yet to the office where the students do not know when their mail or parcel will be arrived.

Besides that, the manual system needs the staff to record all the parcels information. It takes time to record them thus delaying the process of the students to get their parcel. Sometimes, it takes a day to record all the parcels that just arrived at their office. Thus, some urgent items cannot be collected by the students the day the parcel arrived and have to collect the item by tomorrow.

1.2 Objectives

- 1) To built a delivery notification system via students' e-mail.
- To replace and improve the current mailing system in Kolej Kediaman 1 Universiti Malaysia Pahang.

1.3 Scopes

- 1) The programming language used is Hypertext Preprocessor (PHP).
- 2) The database used is MySQL.
- 3) The users of this system are:-
 - Students of KK1.
 - Staff at the KK1 Residential College's office.

1.4 Thesis Organization

Thesis organization is about how to organize the thesis and general introduction to what will be describe in all of the chapters in the thesis. The explanation about all of the chapters is briefly summarized. Chapter 1 covers the background, problem statement, objectives, scope, and thesis organization for the project.

Chapter 2 discuss about the literature review. This chapter contains research information that is related to the project to get the general overview about the techniques, its applications, and other approaches by doing online surveying.

Chapter 3 covers the methodology. In this chapter, all of the implementation, techniques that will be use, all of the process that involve, and the development phase will be discussed.

Chapter 4 will present about the expected result of the experimental result also about conclusion and contribution of the project. Also discuss suggestion about future works based on the analysis and recommendation of the proposed method for what need to be repair and enhance for the future.

Chapter 5 included of three sub topic which is the result analysis, project limitation, suggestion and enhancement. There is explanation about the result and data analysis that has been obtained. And for the last chapter which is conclusion that will clarify about overall of the system that has been done. The purpose of this chapter is to briefly summarize about the development of the project such as data gathered and review on how reliable is information with the objective and project problem.

1.5 Conclusion

In conclusion, Delivery Notification System (DNS) is a system that useful for student in KK1 to get notified via their e-mail each time they got a mail or parcel. This system could minimize the time when managing the mailing system besides enhance the current system that already exist in KK1.

CHAPTER II

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.0 Introduction

This chapter comprises of the study of research of this system. It includes the history of the postal system, web based application, email as connecting mechanism and comparison to the existing systems. Relevant sources from journal, articles and books are compiled and cited to complete this literature review.

2.1 Malaysia Postal service history

Pos Malaysia Berhad is established in the early 1800s with the establishment of postal services first in the Straits Settlements (Penang, Malacca and Singapore) and gradually, where it covered the whole Malaya in early 20th century. Pos Malaysia Berhad now consists of:

• PosMel

Managing an average of 4 million mail items every day, PosMel is focused in providing day-to-day mailing services both general public and retail customers.

• PosLaju

PosLaju is one of the oldest courier companies in Malaysia. It started in 1986 by delivering international mail under the Expedited Mail Service (EMS) banner for Pos Malaysia Berhad. Two years later in 1988, it began to offer domestic courier services under the PosLaju brand name.

After 20 years in the business, PosLaju now is a first leading courier and express mail service provider in the country. Every year Poslaju has shown an anonymous growth in volume which reflects the level of confidence and trust given by our valued customers. Nowadays there are many post/courier delivery private companies in Malaysia such as Air Asia Courier, DHL Worldwide Express, Express Systems Courier Service, Malaysian Express Worldwide, Nationwide Express, Poslaju EMS - National Courier Service and others. From all of this, we can say it become easier for people in Malaysia to make delivery for their package. There are so many company provided for the courier postage. Besides that it will become easier if there are delivery notification systems for each university in Malaysia. This will make student save time or even administrator to schedule time for this delivery system [1].

2.2 Web Based Application

Web based application is a when the data can be accessed through the Internet in the web browser. The database is place at the central server the application can be accessed all over the network. PHP is an example of programming language of developing web based application. In this system PHP and MySQL will be used. Web based application gives opportunity to access information from anywhere in the world at anytime with a computer connected with Internet service [2]. In a university, students can access through Internet thus this system is efficient to be implemented in UMP so that the process of notification of student's delivery parcels can be facilitate the university students and staff as well.

2.3 Advantages of using web based application

The web based application has more advantages other than the other systems that require contacting field as the usage of internet is high in these days. One of the major benefits is flexibility in generating and saving the output from reports. With some restrictions, output can be saved directly as html, Word, Excel, or PDF documents [4]. Besides that, in the aspect of security, web based application provides an effective solution as it can secure live data. Web based applications provide an added layer of security by removing the need for the user to have access to the data and back end servers [5]. Therefore, the data and back-end servers are difficult to be accessed by other unauthorized party.

Important than that, web based applications can reduce cost. Web based applications can dramatically lower costs due to reduced support and maintenance, lower requirements on the end user system and simplified architecture [5], as it is highly deployment. They are also ideal where bandwidth is limited and the system and data is remote to the user. At their most deployable, simply sending the user a website address to log in to and provide them with internet access [5].

2.4 Email As Connecting Mechanism

Delivery Notification System (DNS) using web based application is a system transforms the information management system from the stand-alone resources to an embedded email. Leveraging today's technology by practicing sending message via email is kind of applying one of the web based application that is webmail. A uniform extension language for email systems can radically extend the utility of electronic mail, simplifying the construction of mail-based services and permitting the delivery of active messages that interact with their recipients and take differential actions based on the recipients' responses [3]. Hence, this DNS system is suitable to be implemented in embedded email integrated with Hypertext Preprocessor (PHP) as a programming language producing an effective way to notify the postal or delivery memo to the students in UMP.

Other than that, email has many advantages such as it is easy to be managed and fast. In this context, it means that the data can be answered, revised, stored, and sent to others in just a few seconds, all without reams of paper involved [6]. This could save the paper for doing the documentation or parcel's record in the residential college's office.

2.5 The Technology of Barcodes

Barcode is a bar of black and white stripe image normally located in products, books, identification cards and postal mails. It is used as an identification of each of the item that has the barcode at it and contains information such as product ID, name, location and so on. The technology of barcodes nowadays is widely being used in all counties because of the cost effective way of identity an object in a secure way besides it offer an easy way to handle some jobs as an object can be identified automatically [10]. Barcode can be a readable data by which the computer can read what inside the barcode by using a barcode scanner. This electronic device consists of a light source, a lens and a light sensor translating optical impulses into electrical ones and this can read the barcode print to the readable format to the computer [11].



Figure 1: The example of barcodes [11]



Figure 2: The barcode scanner [12]

2.6 Comparison to the existing systems

Delivery notification System is a system replacing the manual mailing system in UMP. Here, some of the existing postal systems are being studied to gain more knowledge regarding the postal system in different scope of study, objective, technology, function and the system process.

2.6.1 NFC Enabled Smart Postal System

Near Field Communication (NFC) Enabled Smart Postal System is a system practicing Radio Frequency Identification (RFID) technology in postal system in order to have a new mailing experience based on technology. At present, NFC is usually designed for payment and ticketing [8]. This new innovation has been developed to improve the postal service by using NFC enabled mobile and RFID technology. This paper intends to combine both to create a new cross media tangible mailing experience. Since RFID is printable, it is possible to integrate the RFID into an envelope, a stamp or a parcel package [7].



Figure 3: The Smart System Architecture [8]

The above figure shows the architecture design of the NFC smart postal system. This system functioned if a person who has a NFC enabled mobile wants to send a parcel to his friend, he does not need to write down the mailing address of his friend on the parcel. What he needs to do is search his friend's contact in the mobile and touch with RFID attached on the parcel. When an NFC enabled mobile handheld detects an RFID that is attached to a parcel, it sends the identity of the detected RFID together with the mobile identity to the smart postal system via the web interface [7]. Thus, the registration for the consignee is completed.



Figure 4: Mobile Application Building Blocks [7]

Figure above shows the building blocks of the mobile application system in payment service. It is responsible to charge the parcel according to several criteria includes distance, weight of the parcel, the way to transmit it and type if the parcel [7].



Figure 5: The system flow of mobile application [7]

Figure above illustrates the flow chart of the mobile postal application. When the NFC enabled mobile handheld detects the RFID attached on the parcel, the mobile handheld send the RFID together with the mobile ID to the smart postal system through web interface. The system returns associated information back to the mobile handheld through its web interface and the user can create the source and destination of the parcel's consignee. If the user is a new RFID user, they will request the mobile ID from the sender and a few minutes later, they will receive a notification from the system the mobile ID [7].

2.6.2 Development of Integrated E-Parcel Management System with GSM Network

In this paper, the system is about the management of the parcel system using GSM network. Since nowadays mobile phone is very popular device that almost everyone had it, the author wants to develop a mailing system that can notify the recipient once their parcel is arrived to their place. The whole system utilizes the barcode system, Microsoft Visual Basic 6.0 and Active Server Pages 3.0 as the interface, and mobile network to realize the intended purpose [8]. This system is developed in Universiti Tun Hussein Onn Malaysia (UTHM).



Figure 6: The architecture of the system [8]

The system's objective is to avoid the parcel from being loose during the process of delivery to the addresses stated on the parcel within UTHM. Therefore, by using barcode system, every parcel is tagged with barcode contains the information of the staff. Then the staff will receive a notification of the parcel's location from their mobile phone for taking direct action to deliver the parcel.

| A scale | Sarel'mana | CHO HA | dia. | See 10 | and the l | Person | Mr. Person | inter of | Dente bal | |
|----------|--------------------|----------------------------|-------|---------|-----------|--------------|------------|---------------|---------------|--|
| 1000 | Aduate Strated ht | 271.008 | 3PM | + | 0.0 | | DODING454 | \$ELUNOT | IND OKSKE | and the second se |
| 1 200 | Anicash Strand M | Mondai Silor | 125 | 1 | 4 | | 24.000454 | 101001 | THE DESC | |
| 11000 | | 18 http://www.com/ | 9.8 | 1 seb | 11 | 152548524 | | SELUNIOR | DAN THE | 2007 |
| 120 | Alloah St. Ap.d M. | 12 | | | 240 491 | | DK880494 | scindure | 145 234 | 100 M |
| - 299 | March \$1,564 M | Marcia, Fela | 284 | ROSE | | (Called | 04001434 | paddinikari | 145.06454 | |
| 3000 | | | - | vd. | 180 | 1.1 | 1.2 | SOURIOIT | UNE OF ST | |
| 08 | Murch \$1.4bd M | 12 | 1 | 01 | | 12 | 0400454 | a chi di a fa | M & 0854 | |
| 405050 | | 510000000 | 464 | 1 | 15858 | 564 | | SELUNIOR | 11111838875 | |
| 1700 | liftent to blid M | 12 | 3 | ar. | | .1234 | DOUGSE | 1010401 | LINE OFFIC | |
| 100000 | | 11 lob 2005 | 1.8 | aces. | 1 | 152348024 | | SECURIO/7 | THE CONSE | |
| 00000 | Artank St. Abd M | 12 | 1 | and a | | | DOUBLESH | adjuiture | UHE DESK | |
| 00033 | Aliegh \$1.4hd M | | - 2 | 0 | | 121 | 0400434 | RELINCE | 1045.0858 | |
| k00045 | | 17 lab 2005 | 115 | (rost) | 1 | 152348034 | DK880454 | 1.cirdure | | |
| 100es | | 10140-2020 | 38 | ACOA. | 1 | 12060000 | 106 | 28. | | T NOW |
| 000045 | | 13 Mei 2005 | 4.47 | in a | 1 | 2008281 | 1288 | Nobhskut | | Transfer and the second s |
| 100049 | | 13 http://doi.org/10.1016/ | 5.00 | alcah - | 1 | 2488261 | £10 | SELLENO(7 | 8 | Section (1) |
| 00086 | | 17 Mai 2005 | 124 | ing . | 1 | 2988434 | DK800454 | n.clinikusi | | Manufacture . |
| 600055 | | T/Ma 205 | 1 | da : | 01 | 24530675 | DK000494 | s.cirdure | | |
| ACCORES. | | 1111年2005 | 51 | 0.0 | 1 | 1 Classifier | 1 I I | RELIBIOT | 1045.0843 | Aliceh Miller (Madda and |
| 600080 | | 2017/8 2019 | T | 531 | 1 | 152348824 | | SELUHOI1 | 1 141,04502 | 100 CT |
| 10002 | | 2153 200 | 10.00 | 101 | 1.1 | r la milla e | | BELLENOT | HILDING CHESK | 14 per Parapéte |
| 100.00 | | 12 | 5454 | dd | 23 | f | | \$5.0HOT1 | 1041 1128.0 | Terra Contraction of the Contrac |
| SIDIOI D | Afoni SCROOM | Monday, Fabri | 275 | 000 | 104 | 100348524 | DK000494 | \$50,000 T | 1005_1120.6 | 71.0 |
| 100 | | at settins | (and | (m) | 0.0 | C | | RELEMON | 1 F. YREALFD | |
| thata | 2 | 55385 | 120 | 20 | P20 | 100 | 6725 | SECOND1 | UNI_DI42 | Ma Tal Pargers |
| 000828 | | 1016-202 | 410 | ece . | 111 | 1206006-0 | 108 0 | BETTEROL | 1 | Instanta |
| ner i | | 100 | 10. | per . | 100 | | 200 5 | SELUHO(1 | 0.0077865 | and the second s |

Figure 7 (A): Parcel record upon arriving



Figure 7(B): Interface of parcel collection

Figure 7(A) illustrates the data of the parcel collection associated with the system database of the system. Figure 7(B) shows the system interface when the parcel is ready to be distributed to the particular addresses. It will require the staff ID to verify whether the parcel is already collected or not. The verified parcel will be checked as 'claimed' [8].

2.6.3 The current mailing system in UMP

Basically, the mailing system in UMP to be specific, in KK1 is using the manual system. Every day, the staff works in the Residence College's office will get the parcel in the HQ office at 9.30am. After that, they record the student's parcel information manually in the log book. The parcel information needs to be typed and printed for the purpose of student's stamps after they get their parcel.

Otherwise, the student mails such as letter are not being recorded in the log book. They will be stored in the mailbox alphabetically sorted. The problem are facing by the students nowadays is that they are not notified each time their parcel or letter are arrived to the KK1 Residence College's office. Sometimes, they need to go to the Residence College's office for a few times to check their parcel thus this problem could waste time for unnecessarily check for unavailable parcel.

| Features | NFC Enabled | E-Parcel | KK1 current | Delivery |
|--------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| | Smart Postal | Management | mailing system | Notification |
| | | System using | | System |
| | | GSM | | |
| User | Users who | Staff, students | KK1 residents, | KK1 residents, |
| | register to the | in UTHM | KK1 staff | KK1 staff |
| | system | | | |
| Technology | NFC, RFID | GSM, e-mail, | - | SMS Gateway |
| | | barcode | | Integration, e- |
| | | | | mail, barcode |
| Notification | Yes | Yes | No | Yes |
| Aim | To improve the | To avoid the | To provide a | - To notify the |
| | postal service | parcel being | mailing service | student when |
| | by using NFC | lost during the | to KK1 | their parcel |
| | enabled mobile | process of | residents | are arrived. |
| | and RFID | delivery | | - To improve |
| | technology. | | | KK1 mailing |

| | | | | system |
|---------------|-----------|--------------|---------------|-----------|
| Technique | Web-based | Visual Basic | Manually | Web-based |
| used | | | record to log | |
| | | | book | |
| Login session | Yes | Yes | No | Yes |

Table 1: The comparison of DNS with several similar existing systems

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

3.0 Introduction

This chapter comprises the method of developing the Delivery Notification System (DNS). It will discuss on every process involved to develop the project. System Development Life Cycle (SDLC) is a methodology design that has been chosen to form the system framework for planning and controlling the creation of this information system. The SDLC methodology of the system will be discussed in this chapter.



Figure 8: Phases in System Development Life Cycle (SDLC)

3.1 Justification of choosing SDLC

System development life cycle (SDLC) define as a conceptual model that describes the phases involved in an information system development project, from the initial step of the project until the maintenance of the completed application. There are various SDLC methodologies of system development including waterfall model, rapid application development (RAD), joint application development (JAD), the fountain model, the spiral model, build and fix, and synchronize and stabilize. The phases in SDLC include planning, analysis, design, implementation, testing, and maintenance of the system.

3.2 The flow of the system

The flows of the Delivery Notification System (DNS) are explained according to the stages of SDLC; planning, analysis, design, testing, implementing and maintenance of the system.

3.2.1 Planning

Planning is the beginning phase of the system development. This phase include the process of discover the problems, collecting data from various sources and do research related to the system proposed. Firstly, an interview was held with Kolej Kediaman 1 (KK1) staff to collect some information regarding the current mailing system.

Next, the data are collected and gathered from various sources. Some researches from internet are done to find out the solution of those problems. Some articles and journals related are studied to gain more knowledge in proposing a new system that could enhance the existing information system. Lastly, having discussions with supervisor and friends are done to gain more ideas and opinions hoping to enhance and built this system completely.

3.2.2 Analysis

After complete interviewing KK1 staff, some information are collected and those information will be used in developing Delivery Notification System. The user requirements that had been gathered are;

- In the HR (main mailing office), the staff will collect the students parcels at every 9.30-10.00 am everyday and sign the record.
- The parcels will be brought to KK1 office and will be recorded manually in log book.
- The entities that in the log book are student name, ID number, phone number and parcel's tracking number.
- The students' letters are not record in the log book but sorted alphabetically in the office's mailbox.
- The parcels that not been claimed for three months will be terminated.
- The problem faced in the current system is the student does not know their incoming parcel in the office.

In the current system, some problems arise such as the student does not know whether their parcel or letter has arrive to the KK1 office thus this makes they need to go there for a few times. Besides, an automatic system to record the students parcel is more efficient to be implemented compared to the manual current system that practice record the student's parcel into the log book which could trigger data loss and inaccurate data.

After making some research, it is found that using web-based application is the best way to solve this problem. By using PHP.NET as the programming language and mySQL as a database to store all the data, this system could enhance the current system as the students just need the internet connection to view their parcel record in the system. The staff can make their job much easier to record the entire parcel where they just need to key in all the parcel records into the system and notify the students just by click on the system. By using SMS gateway integration, the notification will be sent to the student's mobile phone.

3.2.3 Design

Designing is the next step after planning and analyzing the Delivery Notification System (DNS). This phase involves of how the implementation of the system are designed. It includes the system flowchart, data flow diagram (DFD), structure and the Graphical User Interface (GUI) that represents the structure of the entire system.

3.2.3.1 System Flowchart

The system flowcharts of this system are explained according to the users who are using this system which are the admin, staff and students.



Figure 9: The flowchart for the current system in KK1



Figure 10: The flowchart for admin in Delivery Notification System (DNS)

From figure 3.2.3.1.1 above, the admin's functions in this system are to add new staff, managing the students' parcel and mails, updating account setting and view the report. The first function of admin is adding new staff is set by the admin. The record of the staff can be viewed, edited and deleted by admin. The second function is updating the parcels and mails. When the parcel is arrived to the KK1 office, the admin is able to scan the barcode at the parcel and fill in the student details to the system. All the information such as name, ID, phone number and parcel's tracking number will be saved to the system database. After that they can send the notifications to the students' mobile phone and e-mail so that the student can come to get their parcel. The third function is the admin

can update account setting and save the one they have edited. The last function is viewing the record of the parcel.



Figure 11: The flowchart for staff in Delivery Notification System (DNS)

The figure above shows the functions of the staff works in the KK1 office as the user of this system. They are able to manage the students' parcels and mails, updating their own account setting and view the record of the parcel. Compared to the admin, staff cannot add the new user to this system. Their legibility of using this system is set by the admin. Staff is able in updating the parcels and mails. When the parcel is arrived to the KK1 office, the admin is able to scan the barcode at the parcel and fill in the student

details to the system. All the information such as name, ID, phone number and parcel's tracking number will be saved to the system database. After that they can send the notifications to the students' mobile phone and e-mail so that the student can come to get their parcel. The third function is the admin can update account setting and save the one they have edited. The last function is viewing the record of the parcel.



Figure 12: The flowchart for student in Delivery Notification System (DNS)

In this system, the students will receive the notification to the phone and email. But the students can view in the system also whether their parcel or mail is at KK1 or not. The searching function is applied. If their parcel or mail is there, they can go to the KK1 office to collect their parcel.



Figure 13: Data Flow Diagram for Delivery Notification System

3.2.3.3 System Interface

| | STAFF REGISTRATION FORM |
|---|-------------------------|
| Full name : Mailling Address : State : Phone Number : Staff ID : Email : Password : Re-type password : Category : | |
| | Add User |

Figure 14: Interface of staff registration form

The figure above shows the interface of staff registration form of the system. The staffs who work in the KK1 office must register the form and their information will be stored into the system database.

| ID | | 1 A |
|--------|-------------|-----|
| PASSW | ORD | |
| RE-TYP | PE PASSWORD | |
| NAME | | |
| ADDRE | ESS | |
| EMAIL | | |
| PHONE | | |



3.2.3.4 System Structure



Figure 16: The system structure

Refer to the system structure above, the tracking number at the parcel will be scanned using the barcode scanner and the information will be key in into the system. All the information will be saved in the system database. The notifications will be sent to students' mobile phone and email.

3.2.4 System Implementation

Once the system is agreed design, the implementation phase should make few changes to the system design. In this phase, the system is created, installed, and codes with appropriate training program. To create a system, programming can be done by writing lines of codes. The language that being use to implement this system is PHP.net. Besides that, the server that been chose to store the data is Structured Query Language (SQL). SQL is a standard interactive and programming language for querying and modifying data and managing databases.

3.2.5 System Testing

System testing will be done when the system has implemented. Error solving will be done in this phase to get the complete system development.

3.2.6 System Maintenance

System maintenance is the last phase of SDLC in this system. It describes various forms of computer required to keep a computer system running properly. It also states network maintenance which could mean that servers are being physically repaired, replaced, or moved. This delivery notification system is needed to be ensuring under well maintenance so that the system can be used in a long time.

3.3 Project Requirement

3.3.1 Software requirement

| No. | Software | Version | Description |
|-----|-----------------------|---------|-------------------------------|
| 1. | | | Operating system that will be |
| | Window 7 Ultimate | 2009 | used for system maintenance |
| | | | and development |
| 2. | Microsoft Word | 2007 | Report and documentation |
| 3. | Adobe Photoshop | CS5 | Interface/Photo editing |
| 4. | Microsoft Dreamweaver | CS5.5 | Interface design |
| 5. | MySQL | | Database system development |

 Table 2: Software required for the system

3.3.2 Hardware requirement

| No. | Hardware | Description |
|-----|--|-------------------------------|
| 1. | Laptop | Documentation and Development |
| 2. | Printer | Documentation printing |
| 3. | Barcode scanner Scan barcode information | |
| 4 | CD Writer | Backup data and files |

Table 3: Hardware required for the system

CHAPTER IV

IMPLEMENTATION AND TESTING

4.0 Introduction

In this chapter, implementation of the system will be done. All the development process includes the database creation, Graphic User Interface (GUI), coding implementation and system test case will be documented in this chapter.

4.1 The Implementation of DNS

The Delivery Notification System (DNS) implementations consists of several process that are the creation of MySQL database, designing the interface, generate programming codes by using PHP and lastly testing every function of the system. Implementation is very important in order to produce the system that will be enhanced the existing system as well as to fulfill the user's requirements.

4.1.1 Database Design

For this system, the type of database used is MySQL. Basically, it is used for webbased program to store all information that is required for certain programs or applications that had been developed. MySQL is very useful instead of storing the information on the paper. It is able to add new information, update and delete. In this system, there are three tables contain in one database. There are table for student, table for staff and admin and table for parcel.

| + | -T- | + | noid | idstudent | name | phone | email | faculty |
|---|-----|---|------|-----------|-----------------------|------------|--------------------|---------|
| | 1 | × | 2 | CB09098 | Nur Syakila | 0127865689 | nur@yahoo.com | Fskkp |
| | 1 | × | 7 | CA09101 | MOHD ZAKUAN HISYAM | 0191119910 | zack@gmail.com | Fskkp |
| | 1 | × | 5 | KE09223 | Mohd Azfar Rino | 0139665421 | nikel_84@yahoo.com | Fkksa |
| | 1 | × | 8 | CA09129 | Alyah binti Khairudin | 0192211889 | alyah@gmail.com | Fskkp |

Figure 17: The table for student in the database

In the above figure, the table is functioned as to store the details of the students of Kolej Kediaman 1. The details required are student ID, name, phone, email and faculty.

| + | T- | ÷ | ldno | lduser | Name | Noic | Password | Email | Phone | Address | State | Category |
|---|----|---|------|---------|----------|-----------------------------|----------|------------------------|------------|---|------------|----------|
| | 1 | X | 4 | najibah | admin | 800409039892 | fatin101 | echo@yahoo.com | 0198848888 | terengganu | Selangor | Admin |
| | 1 | × | 5 | ca09129 | mcdonald | | ca09129 | faizis@yahoo.com | 1999282627 | indera mahkota kuantan | Pahang | Admin |
| | 1 | X | 6 | CA09111 | Md Faiz | | ca09111 | web@hotmail.com | 192222222 | NO 09 Jin tunku 12345 Johor | Johor | Staff |
| | 1 | X | 12 | mdfaiz | Md Faiz | 900110120093 | mdfaiz | joker_170@yahoo.com | 0199336865 | Kemaman, Terengganu | Terangganu | Staff |
| | 1 | X | 11 | CA09100 | ISRAR | 900110 <mark>1</mark> 35672 | ca09100 | fateenajibah@gmail.com | 0199336865 | UNIVERSITI MALAYSIA PAHANG, LEBUHRAYA TUN RAZAK, P | Pahang | Admin |

Figure 18: The table for staff/admin in the database

The above figure displays the table for staff and admin. It includes the ID user, name, IC number, password, email, phone address, state and category of the users.

| + | T- | + | idparcel | codeparcel | name | phone | email | datereceived | statusparcel |
|---|----|---|----------|----------------|--------------------|------------|--------------------|--------------|--------------|
| | 1 | X | 1 | LE127953808MY | Nur Syakila | 0127865689 | nur@yahoo.com | 21-10-2012 | Received |
| | 1 | X | 3 | BN88794LM98 | Mohd Azfar Rino | 0139665421 | nikel_84@yahoo.com | 21-10-2012 | Received |
| | 1 | X | 4 | EM0393483483MY | MOHD ZAKUAN HISYAM | 0191119910 | zack@gmail.com | 02-11-2012 | Received |
| | Ì | X | 5 | EM6272916217MY | MOHD ZAKUAN HISYAM | 0191119910 | zack@gmail.com | 05-11-2012 | Sent |

Figure 19: The table for parcel in the database

The table above is functioned for record of the parcels. It includes the code parcel, name of the student, phone, email, date received and parcel status.

4.1.2 Interface Design

In DNS, the graphic user interface (GUI) is designed by using PHP. Interface in DNS is designed understandable, clear, fulfill the user requires, user friendly and most importantly, well-functioned.



Figure 20: Login Form

Figure 20 shows the login form for user (admin/staff). Only valid ID and password can be logged in to the system. This login function could increase the security of this system.



Figure 21: User Page

The above page is the page after the admin or staff is successfully logged in. For admin, there are six menus that functions in the Delivery Notification System (DNS). Whereas staff, all functions above are available except for list staff/admin.

| | THE STREET | DELI UNI | VERY VERS | NOTI ITY M/ | FICA ALAY | TION | SYSTEM PAHANG |
|------|------------|-------------|--------------|---------------------|-----------------|-----------|-----------------------------|
| MAIN | PAGE A | BOUT US | TRACK | CONTACT | LOGOUT | | Search Student by ID Search |
| List | Student | ř. | + Studen | ıt | | | CA09100 (Admin) MENU |
| | ID Stude | nt | Name | Category | | | the List Student |
| 1 | KE09223 | Moh | d Azfar Rino | nikel_84@yahoo | .com [🔊 1 | 6 | |
| 2 | CA09101 | MOHD 2 | AKUAN HISYAM | zack@gmail.c | om 🛃 | 6 | ++ List Staff/Admin |
| 3 | CB09098 | N | lur Syakila | nur@yahoo.c | om 🛃 | 6 | + List Parcel/Mail |
| | | | | | | | + Search Parcel |
| | | | L•1 | | | | + Report |
| | | | | | | | + Profile |
| | | | | | | | + Logout |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | Cor | yright © 2012 Deliv | ery Notificatio | on System | |

Figure 22: List Student Page

In this page, the staff and the admin are able to add new student, update the student details and delete the students. All residence in KK1 will be recorded to this system to make the mailing system in KK1 much easier and convenience.

| TRACK | CONTACT | LOGOUT | Search Student by ID Search |
|----------------|---|--|---|
| + Stude | nt | | CA09100 (Admin) MENU |
| tem - Google C | hrome | | Hist Student |
| CA09129 | | | ➡ List Staff/Admin |
| Alyah bin | iti Khairudin | | List Parcel Search Parcel |
| 01922118 | 389 | | + Report |
| alyah@g | mail.com | | ➡ Profile |
| Fskkp | | | + Logout |
| | + Stude tem - Google C CA09129 Alyah bin 01922118 alyah@g Fskkp | + Student tem - Google Chrome CA09129 Alyah binti Khairudin 0192211889 alyah@gmail.com Fskkp | + Student tem - Google Chrome CA09129 Alyah binti Khairudin 0192211889 alyah@gmail.com Fskkp |

Figure 23: Add Student Form

Refer to the figure 23, the student of KK1 will be added to the system. All information such as student ID, name, phone number, email and faculty will be recorded and save to the database.

| P. | JMP | DELIVERY UNIVERSI | NOT ITY N | IFI AL | CATION AYSIA | Y SYSTEM PAHANG |
|-------|------------|-----------------------|--------------|-------------------------|-----------------|----------------------------|
| MAIN | PAGE ABC | DUT US TRACK | CONTACT | LOGO | л | Search Student by D Sea |
| -List | t Student- | + Studeni | ¢ (| stude succe added | nt ssfully | CA09100 (Admin) MENU |
| | ID Student | Name | Categ | ory | | + List Student |
| 1 | CA09129 | Alyah binti Khairudin | alyah@gn | nail.com | 26 | and the Control design |
| 2 | KE09223 | Mohd Azfar Rino | nikel_84@ya | ahoo.com | 25 | + List StatiAdmin |
| 3 | CA09101 | MOHD ZAKUAN HISYAM | zack@gm | ail.com | 28 | List Parcel/Mail |
| 4 | CB09098 | Nur Syakila | nur@yah | oo.com | 26 | H Search Parcel |
| | | 1 | | | | Heport |
| | | | | | | + Profile |
| | | | | | | ➡ Logout |

Figure 24: Add Student Success

The student is successfully added to the system. The student list can be viewed at t he list student page.

| MAIN PAGE ABO | UT US TRA | CK CONTACT LOGOUT | Search Student by ID Search |
|--|--|---|-----------------------------|
| List Student – | + St Name | Category | CA09100 (Admin) MENU |
| 1 CA09129 2 S UMP :: Do 3 Iocalhos | Alyah binti Kh elivery Notification t/dns/student.php? | alrudin alyah@gmail.com System - Google Chrome noid=8 | |
| S | tudent ID : Same : | CA09129 Alyah binti Khairudin | ₩ Report ₩ Profile |
| P | hone : mail : | 0192211889 alyah@gmail.com | → Logout |
| F | aculty : | Fskkp | |

Figure 25: Update Student Form

The above figure is the form for staff and admin updating the details of the student. Update function is important for example if the student change their email. Therefore, the management will be much easier for the admin and staff to notify the students' parcel.

| 51 | Student | + Studen | at | | (Admin) |
|----|------------|-----------------------|----------------------------|--------|------------------|
| | ID Student | Name | Category | | Hist Student |
| 1 | CA09129 | Alyah binti Khairudin | alyah@gmail.com | | |
| 2 | KE09223 | Mohd Azfar Rino | nikel_84@yahoo.com | | List Staff/Admin |
| 3 | CA09101 | MO 👩 The page at lo | calhost says: |) | List Parcel/Mail |
| 4 | CB09098 | Are you sure wa | nt to delete this student? | | Search Parcel |
| | | | | | H Report |
| | | | ОК | Cancel | ➡ Profile |
| | | | | | + Logout |

Figure 26: Delete Student Form

The above figure shows the delete function of the student. The staff and the admin are able to delete the students who are not applicable for KK1.

| | МР | DEL UNI | IVERY IVERS | NO' ITY | MAI | CATI AYS | ION S | SYSTEM | |
|------|---------|------------|----------------|------------|----------|-------------|-------|--|--------|
| MAIN | PAGE / | BOUTUS | TRACK | CONTACT | LOGO | рит | | Search Student by ID | Search |
| List | User— | | + User | | _ | | | CA09100 (Admin) MENU | |
| | ID U | ser | Name | | Category | | | ➡ List Student | |
| 2 | CA09100 | | Md Faiz | | Staff | | | ➡ List Staff/Admin | |
| 3 | ca09129 | | mcdonald | | Admin | | | ➡ List Parcel/Mail | |
| 4 | najibah | | admin | | Admin | | | Search Parcel | |
| | | | 1 | | | | | ➡ Report➡ Profile | |
| | | | | | | | | + Logout | |

Figure 27: List staff and admin

Figure 27 shows the list of the user (admin/staff) of the system. In this page, only admin can view, add new user, update and delete the user.

| | ocainost/dns/user.php | 10.4 March 10.0 March | |
|----------|-----------------------|---|------------|
| UMP | | Personal Information | |
| | Name : | Md Faiz | |
| | No IC : | 900110120093 | |
| AIN PAGE | | Kemaman, Terengganu | by ID Sean |
| | Address : | | |
| ist Use | | 1 | 10 |
| | State : | Terengganu | 2 |
| | Phone : | 0199336865 | NO |
| 1 CA09 | Email : | joker_170@yahoo.com | ent |
| 2 CA05 | | Login Details | /Admin |
| 3 ca09 | ID : | mdfaiz | el/Mail |
| 4 najiba | Password : | ••••• | arcel |
| | Re-Password : | | |
| | Category : | Staff 💌 | |

Figure 28: Add new user form

The above figure displays the form for admin to add new user. The requirements will be key in and save to the system database.

| t User | + User | | | CA09100 (Admin) MENU |
|-------------|----------|----------|----|----------------------------|
| ew staffser | Name | Category | | H List Student |
| uccessfully | ISRAR | Admin | | |
| CA09111 | Md Faiz | Staff | | List Staff/Admin |
| ca09129 | mcdonald | Admin | 26 | Hist Parcel/Mail |
| mdfaiz | Md Faiz | Staff | 28 | Search Parcel |
| najibah | admin | Admin | 26 | ➡ Report |
| | 1 | | | ➡ Profile |
| | | | | + Logout |

Figure 29: List staff and admin successfully added

The figure above shows new staff is successfully added by the admin. Admin can view the user's detail such as user's Id, name and category at the list user page. The admin are also able to update the user's details and delete the user.

| | JMIP | DE UN | LIVERY | NOT | | CATI AYSI | IN SYSTEM |
|------|----------|----------|-----------------------|------------|----------|--------------|----------------------------|
| MAIN | PAGE | ABOUT US | TRACK | CONTACT | LOGOU | л | Search Student by ID |
| List | t Parce | əl | + Parce | C | | | CA09100 (Admin) MENU |
| | C | ode | Name | Phone | Status | | ➡ List Student |
| 1 | EM074600 | 0996MY | Alyah binti Khairudin | 0192211889 | Received | | ➡ List Staff/Admin |
| 2 | EM074600 | 0996MY | HISYAM | 0191119910 | Received | 20 | List Parcel/Mail |
| 3 | EM627291 | 16217MY | MOHD ZAKUAN HISYAM | 0191119910 | Sent | 28 | ➡ Search Parcel |
| 4 | EM039348 | 3483MY | MOHD ZAKUAN HISYAM | 0191119910 | Received | 28 | + Report |
| 5 | BN88794L | _M98 | Mohd Azfar Rino | 0139665421 | Received | | ➡ Profile |
| 6 | LE127953 | 808MY | Nur Syakila | 0127865689 | Received | | H Logout |
| | | | 1 | | | | |

Figure 30: List Parcel/Mail Page

Figure 30 shows the list parcel/mail page. In this page all incoming parcel and mail will be recorded to the system. Once the parcel arrived to KK1 office, the admin/staff are responsible to add the parcel by clicking '+Parcel' then insert the parcel's code before notify to the students.

| UMP | DELI UNI | IVER IVERS | Y NOT SITY N | IFICA IALAY | TION SYSTEM SLAPAHANG |
|------------|--------------------------|------------------|-------------------|----------------------|-----------------------------|
| MAIN PAGE | ABOUT US | TRACK | CONTACT | LOGOUT | Search Student by ID Search |
| -List Parc | el | + Parco | el Phone | Status | CA09100 (Admin) MENU |
| | :: Delivery Notific | ation System - (| Google Chrome | towner (212) | ist Staff/Admin |
| 2 | mostransradupa | Searc | h Student Info | rmation | List Parcel/Mail |
| 4 5 | Search By: Search By: | | CA09199 Search | | Report Profile |
| | | c | opyright © 2012 D | elivery Notification |) System |

Figure 31: Search student by ID

The above figure shows the student should be search first in the system before add new parcel. The student can be searched by their name or ID. Figure 31 display the form of searching the student by using ID. After the student's ID is inserted, button search is clicked.

| UMP | DEL | VERY NO | MALAYSI | ON SYSTEM A PAHANG |
|-----------|------------------------------------|---|-----------|---|
| AIN PAGE | ABOUT US | TRACK CONTAG | CT LOGOUT | Search Student by ID |
| localhost | /dns/addparcel2. | Php?noid=9 Parcel Informa EM074601033W | ation | CA09100 (Admin) MENU |
| N | ame : hone : | Nur Nasuha bt F 0148899123 | Rahman | ➡ List Student ➡ List Staff/Adm ➡ List Parcel/Mai |
| E | mail : Date Received tatus : | nasuha@gmail.t I: 21-11-2012 Received 💌 | com | → Search Parcel → Report → Profile |
| | | Reset Sul | bmit | ✤ Logout |

Figure 32: The parcel information form

After the student is found by searching using ID, the admin/staff are require to use the barcode scanner to read the barcode on the parcel then transmit the code to the system. Now, the notification will be sent automatically to the student's email.

| | | ELIVERY NIVERS | NOT | | CATI AYS | N SYSTEM PAHANG | |
|------|----------------|------------------------|------------|----------|-------------|----------------------------|---|
| AIN | PAGE ABOUT | US TRACK | CONTACT | LOGOU | T | Search Student by ID | 4 |
| .ist | Code | narcel has recorded | Phone | Status | | CA09100 (Admin) MENU | |
| 1 | EM074601033MY | Nur Nasuha bt Rahman | 0148899123 | Received | | List Student | |
| 2 | EM074600996MY | Alyah binti Khairudin | 0192211889 | Received | | ➡ List Staff/Admin | |
| 3 | EM074600996MY | MOHD ZAKUAN HISYAM | 0191119910 | Received | 28 | List Parcel/Mail | |
| 4 | EM6272916217MY | MOHD ZAKUAN HISYAM | 0191119910 | Sent | 28 | Report | |
| 5 | EM0393483483MY | MOHD ZAKUAN HISYAM | 0191119910 | Received | 26 | ➡ Profile | |
| - | | Mohd Azfar Rino | 0139665421 | Received | | H Logout | |
| 6 | BN88794LM98 | | | | | | |

Figure 33: The parcel information display

Figure above shows the new parcel that has been recorded displayed at the list parcel page. The admin and staff can viewed, update and delete the parcel information.

| UMP | DEL UNI | VER VERS | Y NOT SITY N | IFICATI IALAYSI | ON SYSTEM |
|-----------|--------------------------|-------------|-----------------|--------------------|--|
| MAIN PAGE | ABOUT US | TRACK | CONTACT | LOGOUT | Search Student by ID Search |
| Search Pa | arcel :king/Code Numb | ber: EM0746 | 01033MY | | CA09100 (Admin) MENU → List Student → List Staff/Admin |
| | | | | | List Parcel/Mail Search Parcel Report Profile Logout |

Figure 34: The search parcel page

The above figure shows the search parcel page. The admin/staff can use the barcode scanner to read the tracking number on the parcel or type the parcel's code on the text box provided to search the student who owned the parcel. This search function is useful if the student do not claim their parcel for a long time as the admin/staff can resend the email notification to the student.



Figure 35: The report page

Figure 35 shows the report page of DNS. By improving the present system, this report does not require the admin/staff to record again the parcel for print out purposes. By choosing the date, the admin/staff can view the report of the parcel and print out the daily report for the student's reference purpose.

| Drint | | 1121/12 UNP :: | Delivery Notification S | ve tara | | | |
|----------------|-----------------------|-------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|----------------|----------|
| Print | | | | List Parcel | | | |
| Total: 1 sheet | t of paper | Code 1 EM074600996MY | Name MOHD ZAKUAN | Phone 0191119910 | Email zack@gmail.com | 21-11- 2012 | Status |
| | Print Cancel | 2 EM074600996MY | Alyah binti Khairadin | 0192211889 | alyah@gmail.com | 21-11- | Received |
| Destination | Canon MP250 series Pr | 3 EM074601033M1 | Nur Nasuha bt Rahman | 0148899123 | nasuha@gmail.com | 21-11- 2012 | Received |
| Pages | • All | | | | | | |
| Copies | 1 + - | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |

Figure 36: The parcel's daily report

In this figure, the daily report is printed out by the admin/staff for the students' reference.

| UMP | DEI UN | IVER IVERS | Y NOT SITY M | FICATI (ALAYS) | ON SYSTEM LA PAHANG |
|-----------|------------|-----------------|--------------------|--------------------------|-----------------------------|
| MAIN PAGE | ABOUT US | TRACK | CONTACT | LOGOUT | Search Student by ID Search |
| -Profile- | | | | | CA09100 (Admin) |
| | lduser: | CA09100 | | | MENU |
| | Name : | ISRAR | | | |
| | Fmail : | fateenaiibab@or | nail.com | | List Student |
| | Phone : | 0199336865 | nan.com | | H List Staff/Admin |
| | | UNIVERSITI MAL | AYSIA PAHANG, | | ➡ List Parcel/Mail |
| | Address: | LEBUHRAYA TU | N RAZAK, PAHANG | | Search Parcel |
| | State : | Pahang | | | Heport |
| | Category : | Admin | | | * Profile |
| | Ke | mbali Upda | te Profile | | + Logout |
| | | c | opyright © 2012 De | elivery Notification Sys | tem |

Figure 37: The profile page

The figure above displays the profile page of the user. The user (admin/staff) can view and update their own profile's details include name, IC, address, state, phone, email and password for login.

4.2 Programming Structure (Coding)

By using PHP, the codes below show how the sending notifications to email and barcode are functioning.

4.2.1 Sending E-mail

```
<TR>
   <TD width='21%' align='left'><b>Code :</b></TD>
   <TD width='69%' align='left'>".$dParcel['codeparcel']."</TD>
  </TR>
   <TR>
   <TD align='left'><b>Name :</b></TD>
   <TD align='left'>".$dParcel['name']."</TD>
  </TR>
  <TR>
   <TD align='left'><b>Phone :</b></TD>
   <TD align='left'>".$dParcel['phone']."</TD>
  </TR>
      <TR>
    <TD width='21%' align='left'><b>Email :</b></TD>
   <TD width='69%' align='left'>".$dParcel['email']."</TD>
  </TR>
   <TR>
   <TD align='left'><b>Date Received :</b></TD>
   <TD align='left'>".$dParcel['datereceived']."</TD>
  </TR>
  <TR>
   <TD align='left'><b>Status :</b></TD>
   <TD align='left'>".$dParcel['statusparcel']."</TD>
  </TR>
</TABLE>
(td>
```



4.2.1 Barcode coding



4.3 Testing

Testing is the part after the development is done. Every function in the system will be tested and recorded. If there are errors in the system implementation, the corrections will be done to avoid the problems faced in the future.

The testing of the Delivery Notification System (DNS) run smoothly with the Kolej Kediaman Staff, Miss Noraini bt Hamzah on 22nd November 2012. The staff satisfied with the system developed as it improved the existing mailing system in UMP. She tested the system's functions one by one and did not questioned much. In conclusion, the testing is succeed and fulfill the user's requirements.

4.3.1 Test Case

PSM TITLE: DELIVERY NOTIFICATION SYSTEM USING WEB-BASED

| No. | 1 |
|-------------------------|--|
| Test Case | Login as Admin |
| Description | Test the Login button with valid user name and password. |
| | |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. Admin ID and password must be in database. |
| | • Login ID : CA09100 |
| | Password: ca09100 |
| | Category: Admin |
| Test Steps | 1. Enter valid user ID, Password, and select the Admin |
| | category. |
| | 2. Click login button. |
| Expected Results | 1. Admin can login into menu page successfully. |
| | 2. The main menu page should be displayed. |
| | |
| Result: (Pass√ /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.00am |
| | |

Table 4: Test Case (Admin)

| No. | 2 |
|-------------|---|
| Test Case | Menu Page |
| Description | 1. Test all the buttons in menu page. |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. All the buttons must be code and function. |
| Test Steps | 1. Click the entire button one by one. |

| Expected Results | 1. The menu page should be displayed. |
|-------------------------|--|
| | 2. After admin clicked List Student button, the following |
| | page should be displayed. |
| | 3. After admin clicked List User/Admin button, the |
| | following page should be displayed. |
| | 4. After admin clicked List Parcel/Mail button, the |
| | following page should be displayed. |
| | 5. After admin clicked Search Parcel button, the following |
| | page should be displayed. |
| | 6. After admin clicked Report button, the following page |
| | should be displayed. |
| | 7. After admin clicked Profile button, the following page |
| | should be displayed. |
| | 8. After admin clicked Logout button, the following page |
| | should be displayed. |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.08am |
| | |

| No. | 3 |
|-------------|---|
| Test Case | List Student Page |
| Description | 1. Test add new student |
| | 2. Test update student's profile |
| | 3. Test delete student |
| | |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. Student's details must be available in database |
| | |
| Test Steps | 1. Click the +Student in the list student table |
| | 2. Insert all student's details and submit |
| | 3. Click the update button at the student's list name |
| | 4. Click delete button at the student's list name |

| Expected Results | 1. The new student will be added |
|-------------------------|--|
| | 2. All student's details should be updated |
| | 3. Students can be deleted |
| Result: (Pass√ /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.16am |
| | |

| No. | 4 |
|-------------------------|--|
| Test Case | List Staff/Admin Page |
| Description | 1. Test add new user |
| | 2. Test update user's profile |
| | 3. Test delete user |
| | |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. User's details must be available in database. |
| | |
| Test Steps | 1. Click the +User in the list student table |
| | 2. Insert all user's details and submit |
| | 3. Click the update button at the user's list name |
| | 4. Click delete button at the user's list name |
| | |
| Expected Results | 1. The new user will be added |
| | 2. All user's details should be updated |
| | 3. User can be deleted |
| | |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.20am |
| | |

| No. | 5 |
|-------------|---------------------------------|
| Test Case | List Parcel/Mail Page |
| Description | 1. Test add new parcel |
| | 2. Test search student by ID or |

| | 3 Test search student by name |
|------------------|--|
| | 4 Test submit notification via student's e-mail |
| | 5 Test the parcel info can be displayed |
| | 6 Tost undato parcol |
| | 7 Tost doloto parcol |
| | |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. Student's details must available in the database |
| | Student's ID: CA09199 |
| | Student's name: Nur Nasuha bt Rahman |
| | |
| Test Steps | 1. Click +Parcel at the List Parcel page |
| | 2. Choose to search the student by ID then enter valid ID |
| | or |
| | 3. Choose to search the student by name then enter |
| | valid name |
| | 4. Insert the parcel's tracking number by using barcode |
| | scanner |
| | 5. Click on the parcel code at the code column of the |
| | page |
| | 6. Click update button at the parcel's list |
| | |
| | Click delete button at the parcel's list |
| | 7. Click delete button at the parcel's list |
| Expected Results | Click delete button at the parcel's list Function of add parcel button is well functioned and |
| Expected Results | Click delete button at the parcel's list Function of add parcel button is well functioned and the following page is displayed |
| Expected Results | Click delete button at the parcel's list Function of add parcel button is well functioned and the following page is displayed The student's profile is found if search using ID |
| Expected Results | Click delete button at the parcel's list Function of add parcel button is well functioned and the following page is displayed The student's profile is found if search using ID The student's profile is found if search using name |
| Expected Results | Click delete button at the parcel's list Function of add parcel button is well functioned and the following page is displayed The student's profile is found if search using ID The student's profile is found if search using name The notification should be sent to the student's email |
| Expected Results | Click delete button at the parcel's list Function of add parcel button is well functioned and the following page is displayed The student's profile is found if search using ID The student's profile is found if search using name The notification should be sent to the student's email The information of the parcel should be displayed |
| Expected Results | Click delete button at the parcel's list Function of add parcel button is well functioned and the following page is displayed The student's profile is found if search using ID The student's profile is found if search using name The notification should be sent to the student's email The information of the parcel should be displayed The parcel can be updated |

| Result :(Passv /Fail ×) | Pass , 22 November 2012, 10.30am |
|-------------------------|---|
| | |

| No. | 6 |
|-------------------------|---|
| Test Case | Search Parcel Page |
| Description | 1. Test the parcel can be found in the system |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. Student's parcel must be available in database |
| Test Steps | 1. Insert parcel's code |
| Expected Results | 1. The parcel information is found in the system |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass , 22 November 2012, 10.02am |

| No. | 7 |
|------------------|---|
| Test Case | Report Page |
| Description | 1. Test the report of the parcel/mail according by date |
| | 2. Test print the report by date |
| | 3. Test display the parcel information |
| | |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. The parcel's information must be available in database |
| | Date: 21-10-2012 |
| | |
| Test Steps | 1. Choose the date of the parcel's record |
| | 2. Click the print button at the bottom of the page |
| | 3. Click the parcel's code at the code column of the page |
| | |
| Expected Results | 1. The parcel's report should be printed according to |

| | selected date. |
|-------------------------|--|
| | 2. The parcel information can be displayed |
| | |
| | |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass , 22 November 2012, 10.35am |
| | |
| | |
| | |

| No. | 8 |
|-------------------------|---|
| Test Case | Profile Page |
| Description | 1. Test update profile |
| | 2. Test reset profile |
| | |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. The user's information must be available in database |
| | |
| Test Steps | 1. Click update profile button |
| | 2. Insert new information then click update |
| | 3. Replace the information with other information |
| | |
| Expected Results | 1. The page should be displayed update profile page |
| | 2. The profile should be updated |
| | 3. The profile should be reset |
| | |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.37am |
| | |

| No. | 9 |
|------------------|---|
| Test Case | Logout Page |
| Description | 1. Test the function of logout |
| Test Steps | 1. Click the logout button on the menu bar |
| Expected Results | 1. The page will be returning at the homepage where |

| | login ID and password is necessary to login back. |
|-------------------------|---|
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.39am |

Table 5: Test Case (Staff)

| No. | 1 |
|-------------------------|--|
| Test Case | Login as Staff |
| Description | 1. Test the Login button with valid user name and |
| | password |
| | |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. Staff ID and password must be in database. |
| | • Login ID : ca09111 |
| | Password: faiz |
| | Category: Staff |
| Test Steps | 1. Enter valid user ID, Password, and select the Staff |
| | category. |
| | 2. Click login button. |
| Expected Results | 1. Staff can login into menu page successfully. |
| | 2. The main menu page should be displayed. |
| | |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.42am |
| | |

| No. | 2 |
|-------------|------------------------------------|
| Test Case | Menu Page |
| Description | Test all the buttons in menu page. |

| | Prerequisite: 1. All the buttons must be code and function |
|-------------------------|---|
| Test Steps | Click the entire button one by one. |
| Expected Results | 1. The menu page should be displayed. |
| | 2. After admin clicked List Student button, the following |
| | page should be displayed. |
| | 3. After admin clicked List Parcel/Mail button, the |
| | following page should be displayed. |
| | 4. After admin clicked Search Parcel button, the following |
| | page should be displayed. |
| | 5. After admin clicked Report button, the following page |
| | should be displayed. |
| | 6. After admin clicked Profile button, the following page |
| | should be displayed. |
| | 7. After admin clicked Logout button, the following page |
| | should be displayed. |
| | |
| Result: (Pass√ /Fail ×) | Pass , 22 November 2012, 10.46am |

| 3 |
|--|
| List Student Page |
| 1. Test add new student |
| 2. Test update student's profile |
| 3. Test delete student |
| |
| Prerequisite: |
| 1. Student's details must be available in database |
| |
| |

| Test Steps | 1. Click the +Student in the list student table |
|-------------------------|---|
| | 2. Insert all student's details and submit |
| | 3. Click the update button at the student's list name |
| | 4. Click delete button at the student's list name |
| | |
| Expected Results | 1. The new student will be added |
| | 2. All student's details should be updated |
| | 3. Students can be deleted |
| | |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.50am |
| | |

| No. | 4 |
|-------------|---|
| Test Case | List Parcel/Mail Page |
| Description | 1. Test add new parcel |
| | 2. Test search student by ID or |
| | 3. Test search student by name |
| | 4. Test submit notification via student's e-mail |
| | 5. Test the parcel info can be displayed |
| | 6. Test update parcel |
| | 7. Test delete parcel |
| | |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. Student's details must available in the database |
| | Student's ID: CA09101 |
| | Student's name: MOHD ZAKUAN HISYAM |
| | |
| Test Steps | 1. Click +Parcel at the List Parcel page |
| | 2. Choose to search the student by ID then enter valid ID |
| | or |
| | 3. Choose to search the student by name then enter valid |

| | name |
|-------------------------|---|
| | 4. Insert the parcel's tracking number by using barcode |
| | scanner |
| | 5. Click on the parcel code at the code column of the |
| | page |
| | 6. Click update button at the parcel's list |
| | 7. Click delete button at the parcel's list |
| | |
| Expected Results | 1. Function of add parcel button is well functioned and |
| | the following page is displayed |
| | 2. The student's profile is found if search using ID |
| | 3. The student's profile is found if search using name |
| | 4. The notification should be sent to the student's email |
| | 5. The information of the parcel should be displayed |
| | 6. The parcel can be updated |
| | 7. The parcel list can be deleted |
| | |
| Result :(Pass√ /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.55am |
| | |

| No. | 5 |
|-------------------------|---|
| Test Case | Search Parcel Page |
| Description | 1. Test the parcel can be found in the system |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. Student's parcel must be available in database |
| Test Steps | 1. Insert parcel's code |
| Expected Results | 1. The parcel information is found in the system |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass , 22 November 2012, 10.57am |

| No. | 6 |
|-------------------------|---|
| Test Case | Report Page |
| Description | 1. Test the report of the parcel/mail according by date |
| | 2. Test print the report by date |
| | 3. Test display the parcel information |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. The parcel's information must be available in database |
| | Date: 21-10-2012 |
| | |
| Test Steps | 1. Choose the date of the parcel's record |
| | 2. Click the print button at the bottom of the page |
| | 3. Click the parcel's code at the code column of the page |
| | |
| Expected Results | 1. The parcel's report should be printed according to |
| | selected date. |
| | 2. The parcel information can be displayed |
| | |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.59am |
| | |

| No. | 7 |
|-------------|---|
| Test Case | Profile Page |
| Description | 1. Test update profile |
| | 2. Test reset profile |
| | |
| | Prerequisite: |
| | 1. The user's information must be available in database |
| | |
| Test Steps | 1. Click update profile button |

| | 2. Insert new information then click update |
|-------------------------|---|
| | 3. Replace the information with other information |
| | |
| Expected Results | 1. The page should be displayed update profile page |
| | 2. The profile should be updated |
| | 3. The profile should be reset |
| | |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 11.00am |
| | |

| No. | 8 |
|-------------------------|---|
| Test Case | Logout Page |
| Description | 1. Test the function of logout |
| Test Steps | 1. Click the logout button on the menu bar |
| Expected Results | 1. The page will be returning at the homepage where |
| | login ID and password is necessary to login back |
| | |
| Result: (Pass√ /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 10.02am |
| | |

Table 6: Test Case (Student)

| No. | 1 |
|------------------|--|
| Test Case | Tracking Parcel page |
| Description | 1. Test the parcel tracking |
| | |
| Test Steps | 1. Click Track button at the home page |
| | 2. Insert parcel's tracking number and click the Track |
| | button |
| Expected Results | 1. If the tracking number is in the database, then the |

| | parcel is already arrived |
|-------------------------|--|
| | 2. If the tracking number is not in the database, the result |
| | is 'record not found' |
| Result: (Passv /Fail ×) | Pass, 22 November 2012, 11.06am |
| | |
| | |

CHAPTER V

RESULT AND DISCUSSION

5.0 Introduction

In this chapter, the result, constraints, critical analysis comparisons and future works will be discussed. Since the DNS is successfully tested by the end user, the result of the system is clearly achieved the system's objectives. The system constraints are the limitations during the system development and future works explains how the system could be enhanced in the future.

5.1 Analysis Result

After analyzing the results, the system objectives are achieved. Refer back from chapter 1, the system objectives are;-

- 3) To built a delivery notification system to KK1 via students' e-mail.
- 4) To replace and improve the current mailing system in KK1.

The notification system is successfully done when the system is tested to notify the new coming parcel and letter by student's e-mail. Now, the students does not have to come to the KK1 office to collect their incoming parcel/letter. The problem of time wasted for unnecsarry checking for the parcel that has not arrived yet is solved. Besides that, the staff in KK1 can improve their mailing system by terminating the use of log book and the manually record the parcel's information for student's reference purposes. It is because this system is automatically record the parcel's information according to the student's information as well and print out the parcel daily report just by selecting the date. Therefore, the problem of time wasting for record the parcel information is solve as well as the mailing system can be improved.

5.2 Constraints

There are few contraints during the implementation of this system from the beginning until the system is done. The constraints include the time management, limitation of knowlegde in programming and the device that being used in this system.

5.2.1 Programming languange constraint

As a networking students, it is a big attempt for doing a software system especially when it include the web. The thechnique that being used to implement this system is not in our syllibus therefore, self-study of the programming technique is need to be done. All guides and the knowledges of PHP and MySQL are studied by internet, journal, articles, forum and asking some friends and lecturers. It is surely that there was a lot of errors during the testing session and therefore, seeking for the coding problems and ways to improve them require a lot of efforts.

5.2.2 Device constraint

In this system, barcode scanner is the device that being used to improve the existing mailing system as well as to increase the security level of the system. The barcode scanner that available at the computer's lab is limited and the student who wants to use it for their project needs to return the barcode on certain time. It is quite difficult to

test the system if the device is only can be borrowed for a certain time only. Therefore, by buying my own barcode scanner, it can solve the problem eventhough the cost of the device is quite high for a student level.

5.3 Comparison of Critical Analysis DNS with Existing Mailing System

The comparison of critical analysis of DNS is compared with KK1 current mailing system and E-Parcel Management System using GSM, two of the systems implemented for mailing purposes.

| Features | NFC Enabled | E-Parcel | KK1 current | Delivery |
|----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| | Smart Postal | Management | mailing system | Notification |
| | | System using | | System |
| | | GSM | | |
| User | Users who | Staff, students | KK1 residents, | KK1 residents, |
| | register to the | in UTHM | KK1 staff | KK1 staff |
| | system | | | |
| Technology | NFC, RFID | GSM, e-mail, | - | SMS Gateway |
| | | barcode | | Integration, e- |
| | | | | mail, barcode |
| Notification | Yes | Yes | No | Yes |
| Aim | To improve the | To avoid the | To provide a | - To notify the |
| | postal service | parcel being | mailing service | student when |
| | by using NFC | lost during the | to KK1 | their parcel |
| | enabled mobile | process of | residents | are arrived. |
| | and RFID | delivery | | - To improve |
| | technology. | | | KK1 mailing |
| | | | | system |
| Technique used | Web-based | Visual Basic | Manually | Web-based |
| | | | record to log | |
| | | | book | |
| Login session | Yes | Yes | No | Yes |

The critical analysis comparison of DNS and KK1 current mailing system are :-

- i) The system in KK1 nowadays does not provide a notification system for the students. The students need to go to the KK1 office to check whether their parcel has arrived or not. Compared to DNS, it automatically sent the notification by using e-mail before picking up their parcels.
- ii) KK1 system records the parcel's daily report by key in the information manually such as the parcel's tracking number, student name and phone number whereas DNS uses barcode scanner to read the tracking number at the parcel. It also provides more user-friendly function and interface to ease the staff to print out the daily report.

The critical analysis comparison of DNS and E-Parcel Management System using GSM are :-

- i) The system of E-Parcel Management is developed to avoid the parcel of being lose during the delivery session at the university. Therefore, barcode is being used to solve this problem as the each of the barcode that tagged to the parcel contains the details of the recepient and the staff will get the notification of the location of the parcel. Similar with DNS, the technology of barcode is also being applied. On the other hand, DNS applied it with different usage of providing the notifications service. The barcode in DNS will scan the code on the parcel and automatically send the notification via the student's e-mails.
- ii) In the aspect of the system's interface, E-Parcel Management System using GSM is using Visual Basic as the interface creator. Visual Basic is a stand alone application and does not come with variant interfaces while DNS can be designed in more user-friendly and interesting interfaces.

5.4 Future Enhancement

Firstly, in the future, DNS can be enhanced by using other device in the purpose of notification such as mobile phone. Therefore, the students does not need to get through their email to see the notification. Secondly, the scopes of user of this system should be expanded to replace traditional mailing system in other residence colleges in UMP, other universities or colleges. Thirdly, building mailing application for smartphones so that student can track their parcel and get notified everywhere in intermet access places. Lastly, a well maintenence should be most considered to ensure the system can be used in a long period of time in the future with less of problems.

CHAPTER VI

CONCLUSION

As a conclusion, chapter 1 to chapter 5 compiled the whole documentation of the development of Delivery Notification System (DNS). From the beginning, the idea of this project is coming out when the student in UMP always facing the problem of noticing their parcel and mails to UMP. Therefore, this system is developed as to notify the students their incoming parcels and mails as well as to help the management of the staff in the Kolej Kediaman 1. This proposed system is studied and all the information that related is gathered and synthesized to make a good literature review in chapter 2. By using web based technique, this system has specified its networking value as it can be used if the internet connections are available. It is because the notifications of the parcels will be generated via e-mail. Besides that, the technology of barcode is applied into this system as every parcel has its own unique code and it is much easier to manage the mailing system by using the barcode scanner.

Most importantly, a precise plan in order to develop a system is very necessary in order to produce a quality system. A user-friendly interface, moderate cost, wellfunctioned system and fulfill the user's requirements are the aspects that should be considered to yield a quality and valuable system. Although there are some constraints in building this system, in the contrary, it is worth when the system runs smoothly when it tested by the end user. Lastly, DNS is a system that could improve the existing mailing system in UMP and hope that the system could be enhanced in the future.

References

- [1] Pejabat Pos Malaysia. Retrieved Jun, 2012 from http://www.pos.com.my/pos/about_us/corp_info/history.aspx
- [2] Netsity: Web Based Application. Retrieved Jun, 2012 from http://www.netsity.com/webbasedapplication.htm
- [3] Borenstein, N., S. EMail with a Mind of Its Own. The Safe-Tcl Language for Enabled Mail.
- [4] Loon, M. V. and Shingler, J. Advantages of Using a Web Based Reporting System Over Using SAS Connect. Paper 233-28.
- [5] Benefits of Web Based Applications. (2007). Retrieved Jun, 2012 from http://www.dbnetsolutions.co.uk/articles/BenefitsOfWebBasedApplications.aspx
- [6] Geld, S., F. (2003). *Advantages of Email*. Retrieved September, 2012 from http://www.promotionworld.com/e-mail/articles/advantages.html
- [7] Lou, Z. (2010). NFC Enabled Smart Postal System. Second International Workshop on Near Field Communication, 33-38. DOI 10.1109/NFC.2010.9.
- [8] Johari, A., et al. (2009). Development of Integrated E-Parcel Management System with GSM Network, 1081-1085.
- [9] Park, J. H. et al. (2006). Postal RFID Application Model and Performance, 28, 405-407.
- [10] Mallah, Z. (2009). *Definition bar code (or barcode)*. Retrieved Jun, 2012 from http://searchmanufacturingerp.techtarget.com/definition/bar-code
- [11] Youssef, S. M., & Salem, R. M. (2007). Automated barcode recognition for smart identification and inspection automation. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 33, 968–977.
- [12] Corded Barcode Scanner Types. Retrieved Jun, 2012 from http://www.carolinabarcode.com/corded-barcode-scanner-types-a-68.html

APPENDICES

Turnitin

